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SUPPORTING STATEMENT

REPRESENTATIVE FEE REQUEST

OMB NO.1240-0049 (CA-143/CA-155)

A.  Justification

1. Explain the circumstances that make the collection of 
information necessary.  Identify any legal or administrative
requirements that necessitate the collections. Attach a copy
of the appropriate section of each statute and of each 
regulation mandating or authorizing the collection of 
information.

Under 5 U.S.C. § 8127(a) and 33 U.S.C. § 928, and in 
accordance with 20 C.F.R. §§ 10.700 and 702.131, a claimant 
may authorize an attorney or other individual to represent 
his or her interests in any proceeding before the Office of 
Workers’ Compensation Programs (OWCP).  Under 5 U.S.C. § 
8127(b) and 33 U.S.C. § 928(c), and in accordance with 20 
C.F.R. §§ 10.702 and 702.132, fees for representatives' 
services must first be approved by the Secretary. The 
representative is entitled to request a fee for services 
under 20 CFR 10.700-.703 (Federal Employees’ Compensation 
Act (FECA)) and 20 CFR 702.132 (Longshore and Harbor 
Workers’ Compensation Act (LHWCA)). The fee must be approved
by the OWCP before any demand for payment can be made by the
representative.

2. Indicate how, by whom, and for what purpose the information 
is to be used.  Except for a new collection, indicate the 
actual use the agency has made of the information received 
from the current collection.

Under the FECA, the representative is required to submit for
review any fees resulting from representing the claimant in 
filing for benefits.  The program does not make payment, but
reviews the fee request to ensure that it is consistent with
services provided, and with customary local charges for 
similar services.  A representative is not prohibited from 
submitting a fee request before the claim is resolved, and 
then requesting approval of additional services rendered.  
Fee requests received have been used to approve attorney’s 
fees, allowing the attorney to pursue payment of an 
appropriate amount from the claimant.  If the claimant 
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disagrees with the fee, DFEC evaluates the objection, and 
issues a formal decision to approve, modify, or deny the 
fee.   

Longshore provisions, found at 20 CFR 702.132, provide      
similar oversight functions as those provided under FECA.  
However, in the case where fees are actually authorized 
under the Longshore provisions, insurance companies, self-
insured employers, or the claimant make payment.

If the information were not collected, OWCP would be unable 
to properly evaluate applications for representatives’ fees.

3. Describe whether, and to what extent, the collection of 
information involves the use of automated, electronic, 
mechanical, or other technological collection techniques or 
other forms of information technology, e.g. permitting 
electronic submission of responses, and the basis for the 
decision for adopting this means of collection.  Also 
describe any consideration of using information technology 
to reduce burden. 

FOR OWCP/DFEC 
 
As the CA-143/CA-155 is initiated by OWCP/DFEC, and not by 
the general public, these forms are not electronically 
interactive; OWCP contends that this level of automation is 
not practicable. This letter is initiated solely by OWCP 
after receipt of a signed letter from a claimant that he or 
she has legal representation for a claim.  The purpose of the
OWCP/DFEC letter is to acknowledge receipt of a statement 
designating the attorney as the legal representative and to 
advise of the OWCP's procedures relative to representatives'
fee applications.

The attorneys then submit fees via their own letterhead in 
response to our request. Burden has been minimized to the 
extent possible by allowing the information to be submitted 
in whatever format is convenient to the respondent.

However, as a means to reduce attorney mailing costs, DFEC 
has an alternative for the electronic submission for 
responses via ECOMP webportal at https://www.ecomp.dol.gov/

This system is internet based, and allows users the ability 
to submit documents electronically to a claim. There is no 
cost to the users.

https://www.ecomp.dol.gov/
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FOR OWCP/DLHWC  

An internet address has not been included for Longshore 
because there is no form specific to this submission for the
Longshore program. Attorneys submit their fee requests via 
their own letterhead and in a format they chose. To reduce 
burden, OWCP created the Secure Electronic Access Portal 
(SEAPortal), which allows the user to upload all documents 
(including this fee request) directly into the case file. It
can be accessed at https://seaportal.dol-esa.gov. 

4. Describe efforts to identify duplication.  Show specifically
why any similar information already available cannot be used
or modified for use for the purposes described in Item 2 
above.

The information requested in this collection is unique to 
the particular claim in which it is provided, and is not 
available from any other source.

5. If the collection information impacts small businesses or
other small entities, describe any methods used to minimize
burden.

To the extent that some law firms are incorporated and have 
a small number of attorneys practicing within the firm, the 
collection affects small businesses.  Experience has proved 
that the amount of information requested is the minimal 
amount necessary to substantiate the representatives’ claim.
The respondents are not required to use any particular form 
and may submit their fee on their own letterhead.

6. Describe the consequence to Federal program or policy 
activities if the collection is not conducted or is 
conducted less frequently, as well as any technical or legal
obstacles to reducing burden.

The information is provided on as submitted basis.  
Representatives submit a fee approval request when they have
complied with the applicable statute governing the program 
under which they are applying.  If the information were 
collected less frequently, fees for services could not be 
claimed and the intent of the law and regulations, which is 
to pay representatives of eligible claimants, would not be 
met.

https://seaportal.dol-esa.gov/
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7. Explain any special circumstance required in the conduct of 
this information collection. 

There are no special circumstances required in the 
collection of this information.    

8. If applicable, provide a copy and identify the date and page
number of publication in the Federal Register of the 
agency's notice, required by 5 CFR 1320.8(d), soliciting 
comments on the information collection prior to submission 
to OMB.  Summarize public comments received in response to 
that notice and describe actions taken by the agency in 
response to these comments.

 
A Federal Register notification inviting public comment was 
published on March 12, 2019 (84FR8903).  Comments were not 
received.

9. Explain any decision to provide any payment or gift to 
respondents, other than remuneration of contractors or 
grantees.

 
No payments or gifts are provided to respondents.

10. Describe any assurance of confidentiality provided to 
respondents and the basis for the assurance in statute, 
regulations, or agency policy.

Records pertaining to compensation cases/claimant 
representatives are covered under the following:

LONGSHORE: Privacy Act Systems – DOL/OWCP-3 
https://www.dol.gov/sol/privacy/dol-owcp-3.htm

LONGSHORE:  Privacy Act Systems – DOL/OWCP-6
https://www.dol.gov/sol/privacy/dol-owcp-6.htm

FECA:  Privacy Act Systems - DOL/GOVT-1 
http://www.dol.gov/sol/privacy/dol-govt-1.htm     

11. Provide additional justification for any questions of a 
sensitive nature, such as sexual behavior and attitudes, 
religious beliefs, and other matters that are commonly 
considered private.  This justification should include the 
reasons why the agency considers the questions necessary; 
the specific uses to be made of the information, the 
explanation to be given to persons from whom the information

http://www.dol.gov/sol/privacy/dol-govt-1.htm
https://www.dol.gov/sol/privacy/dol-owcp-6.htm
https://www.dol.gov/sol/privacy/dol-owcp-3.htm
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is requested, and any steps to be taken to obtain their 
consent.

There are no questions of a sensitive nature (as described 
in paragraph 11 above) on this form. 

12. Provide estimates of the hour burden of the collection of
information.  The statement should:

Indicate the number of respondents, frequency of response, 
annual hour burden, and an explanation of how the burden was
estimated.  Unless directed to do so, agencies should not 
make special surveys to obtain information on which to base 
burden estimates.  Consultation with a sample of potential 
respondents is desirable.  If the burden on respondents is 
expected to vary widely because of differences in activity, 
size, or complexity, show the range of estimated burden and 
explain the reason for the variance.  Generally, estimates 
should not include burden hours for customary and usual 
business practices. Provide estimates of the hour burden of 
the collection of information. 

The combined total number of fee requests is 7,697.  This 
figure is based on information provided by both programs as 
noted below for CY2016-CY2018.  The combined burden hours 
for both programs are 3,849. 

Longshore:  It is estimated based on experience that fee 
requests will be submitted in approximately 40% of lost-time
injuries received each year.  During the last three fiscal 
years, averages of 15,243 lost-time injuries were reported 
each year.  It is therefore estimated that approximately 
6,097 fee requests will be submitted each year (.40 x 15,243
= 6,097).  Each fee request takes an estimated 30 minutes to
assemble, format, prepare, and submit.  This estimate should
be considered as an average since some fee requests may 
cover long periods of time and therefore may take more time 
to prepare and submit while others may cover much shorter 
periods of time and therefore take less time.  Fee requests 
are submitted on the representatives’ own letterhead.  

Total burden for Longshore is therefore estimated to be 
3,049 hours (6,097 x .5/hr = 3,049).

FECA:  Approximately 1,600 fee requests under FECA are 
received annually.  Accordingly, we have estimated the 
burden for FECA at approximately 30 minutes to assemble, 
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prepare, and submit the required fee request information. 

Total burden for FECA is therefore estimated at 800 hours

(1,600 X .5/hr = 800).  

Total burden hours DLHWC and FECA: 3,049 + 800 = 3,849.

The annualized cost of the burden hours to the respondents 
has been estimated to be approximately $1,347,150.00.   This
estimate was determined by using an hourly rate of $350.00 
for representatives who practice under the Acts.  This 
hourly rate is based on reviews of fees approved under the 
Acts and is considered an average.  The computation is 
therefore as follows: ($350/hr x 3,849 hrs = $1,347,150.00).

13.  Annual Costs to Respondents (capital/start-up & operation 
and maintenance).

This information collection does not require the use of 
systems or technology for generating, maintaining or 
disclosing the data above that which would already be kept 
as a customary business practice.  

For Longshore, a mailing cost of $1.74 covering the mailing 
of copies to the district office, claimant, and the 
responsible employer or carrier at $.58 per copy($.55 
postage and $.03 envelope charge) is applied as an operation
cost and amounts to $10,609 ($1.74 x 6,097 = $10,609).  

For FECA, a mailing cost of $1.16 covering the mailing of a 
copy to the FECA District Office and a copy to the employee 
is applied as an operation cost and amounts equates to 
$1,856  ($1.16 X 1,600 = $1,856). The total operation and 
maintenance cost is therefore approximately $12,465 ($10,609
+ $1,856 = $12,465).

Total Combined Costs = $2,307

Longshore = $1,061 ($10,609 minus 90% electronically 
submitted to DLHWC = $9,548 = $1,061 ($10,609 - $9,548) = 
$1,061
  
FECA:  $1,246($12,465 minus 90% electronically submitted to 
DFEC = $11,219 = $1,246 ($12,465 - 11,219) = $1,246).
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The total combined costs for FECA and Longshore respondents 
is $2,307 ($1,061 + $1,246)

14. Provide estimates of annualized cost to the Federal 
government.

Longshore:  Approximately 6,097 fee petitions are reviewed 
annually.  The fees are approved by a GS-14/step 5 District 
Director at an hourly rate of $55.99.  The average time for 
review is approximately 30 minutes depending on the 
complexity of the case and the hours reflected on the 
petition.  In addition, a mailing cost of $1.74 covering the
mailing of an original and two copies at $.58 per copy ($.55
postage + $.03 envelope charge) is associated with each 
approved fee.  The computations are as follows:

Review Cost:  6,097 x .5 X $55.99/hr = $170,686
Mailing Cost: $1,061 (6,097 x $1.74 = 10,609 less 90% 

submitted electronically (9,548))

Total Longshore: $171,747 ($170,686 + $1,061)

FECA:  Approximately 1,600 requests are reviewed on an 
annual basis.  The request is reviewed by a Claims Examiner 
with an average grade of GS 12/4, at an hourly rate of 
$38.67.  Review of these fee requests averages about a 1/2 
hour.  In addition, a mailing cost of $1.16 covering the 
mailing of an original and one copy at $.58 per copy ($.55 
postage + $.03 envelope charge) is associated with each 
approved fee.  The computations are as follows:

Review Cost:   1,600 X.5 X $38.67hr =             $30,936
Mailing Cost:  1,600 X $1.16 =    + 1,856

$32,792
1,856 less 90% submitted electronically (1670) =  -   186

Total FECA:                                       $32,606

Total Federal Costs: $171,747 (Longshore) + $32,606 (FECA) =
$204,353

15. Explain the reasons for any program changes or adjustments. 

The previously approved number of respondents has decreased 
from 9,307 to 7,697, which is a difference of 1,610. 
Consequently, burden hours have also decreased, which were 
previously noted as 4,654 now adjusted to 3,849, a 
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difference of 805.  New burden costs is $2,307, which was 
previously approved at $8,609, a difference of $6,302. We 
attribute the reduction in hours and costs to the increase 
in forms being submitted electronically rather than being 
mailed.  There are no planned major changes to this letter 
at this time.   

16. For collections of information whose results will be 
published, outline plans for tabulation and publication.  
Address any complex analytical techniques that will be used.
Provide the time schedule for the entire project, including 
beginning and ending dates of the collection information, 
completion of report, publication dates, and other actions. 

The information collected will not be published for 
statistical use.

17. If seeking approval to not display the expiration date for 
OMB approval of the information collection, explain the 
reasons that display would be inappropriate.

There are no specific forms used to submit fee requests. The
parties submit the fee requests on their own letterhead. The
OMB number and expiration date appear on the FECA cover 
letter for the instructions. 

18. Explain each exception to the certification statement in 
ROCIS.

There are no exceptions to the certification statement.

B. Collections of Information Employing Statistical Methods

Statistical methods are not used in these collections of 
information.
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